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By Electronic Mail to BMihirig@council.nyc.gov 

 
December 13, 2019 
 
Rafael L. Espinal, Jr., Chair 
Committee on Consumer Affairs and Business Licensing 
The New York City Council 
City Hall 
New York, NY 10007 
 
Re:  Int. 1609-2019 and Int. 1622-2019 
 
Dear Chairperson Espinal: 
 
I write on behalf of Mobilization for Justice (MFJ) in support of the two bills referenced above, 
to amend the New York City’s Charter, Administrative Code, and Consumer Protection Law to 
clarify that restitution is available to the NYC Department of Consumer Affairs (DCA) no matter 
the forum, to raise penalties, and to better define deceptive practices.  
 
MFJ envisions a society in which there is equal justice for all. Our mission is to achieve social 
justice, prioritizing the needs of people who are low-income, disenfranchised or have disabilities. 
We do this through providing the highest quality direct civil legal assistance, providing 
community education, entering into partnerships, engaging in policy advocacy, and bringing 
impact litigation. We assist more than 10,000 New Yorkers each year, benefitting over 25,000. 
MFJ’s Consumer Rights Project provides advice, counsel and representation to low-income New 
Yorkers on consumer problems, including issues related to debt collection and deceptive 
business practices. 
 
Through our weekly hotline and the clinics we staff, MFJ’s Consumer Rights Project works with 
New Yorkers who have been abused by auto dealers, process servers, debt collectors, storage 
units, and others within DCA’s jurisdiction. We advise many of our clients to file complaints 
with DCA because the agency is often best situated to investigate and penalize deceptive 
businesses, particularly given the limits of our state consumer protection law, General Business 
Law § 349.  
 
While improving business practices and shutting down unscrupulous actors are important 
enforcement goals, what our low-income clients really need when money is wrongfully taken 
from them is reimbursement of their lost funds. Without clear authority to obtain restitution in all 
available fora, whether courts or administrative tribunals, DCA is limited in its ability to help the 
individuals who have been harmed and have brought these problems to its attention. Clear 
authority to obtain restitution for aggrieved individuals in all available fora also deters bad 
conduct and provides enforcement leverage.  
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In addition, Int. 1622-2019 provides important clarifications about the breadth of conduct that 
can constitute a deceptive practice: for example, that an omission can be misleading; and it 
incorporates existing requirements that a contract negotiated in a language other than English be 
provided in that language. It also modernizes the law by raising the penalty for violating New 
York City’s Consumer Protection Law to $3,500—a level that will serve as an effective 
deterrent. 
 
Especially given that we cannot count on the federal government to protect consumers, New 
York City needs a robust consumer protection agency now, more than ever. We urge the New 
York City Council to pass these two important bills. 
 
Sincerely, 
 
/Ariana Lindermayer/ 
 
Ariana Lindermayer 
Senior Staff Attorney 
212-417-3742 
alindermayer@mfjlegal.org 
 



 
 

Memo of Support for Intro 1609-2019 
 

To:   New York City Councilmember Rafael Espinal 
Chair of the Council Committee on Consumer Affairs & Business Licensing 

 
The Community Service Society (CSS) is an independent 175-year old nonprofit organization that works to 
advance upward mobility for low-income New Yorkers. CSS has advocated for the expansion of protections and 
benefits for low-wage workers, including a lead role in efforts to pass the paid sick days law in New York City.   
 
We are writing to express our support for Intro 1609, which would expand the mandate of the Department of 
Consumer Affairs and rename it the Department of Consumer and Worker Protection. By renaming the agency, 
the city would recognize the importance of the agency’s role in strengthening the rights of working New Yorkers 
and in enforcing recently implemented city labor standards such as paid sick leave, legislation to combat 
unpredictable scheduling for fast food and retail employees, and protections for freelance workers.  

We also endorse the provision in Intro 1609 that clarifies the agency’s ability to conduct on-site inspections and 
seek restitution on behalf of consumers and workers as part of enforcing the city’s labor laws. To date, the 
agency has a strong track record in actively enforcing paid sick leave and other labor standards recently passed 
by the City Council. However, enforcement of these laws is largely driven by worker complaints, and workers 
who stand to benefit the most from these new labor standards—immigrants and those in low-wage industries—
are often unaware of their rights or reluctant to speak up because of fears of retaliation from their employers 
[see Expanding Workers’ Rights, by Nancy Rankin and Irene Lew, January 2018]. This provision would enable 
the agency to be more proactive in identifying employers who are denying their employees the rights that they 
are entitled to. While we support this provision, we also believe that outreach should be a key part of 
enforcement. Low public awareness hinders enforcement and limits the effectiveness of laws in benefiting the 
workers they were designed to help. To ensure that working New Yorkers understand their right to paid sick 
leave, for example, the City Council should approve Intro 1797, a bill recently introduced by Councilmember 
Mark Levine to create a public education campaign that would inform New Yorkers about their right to paid sick 
leave by the voluntary display of posters at local pharmacies and other health providers.   

In line with the agency’s name change that reflects its dual mission to protect both consumer and worker rights, 
the City Council should also move forward with the proposed amendment to the city’s paid sick time law that 
would require private-sector employers of five or more workers to provide additional paid personal time to their 
employees. Workers with low incomes, those working part time and employees of small businesses 
disproportionately lack access to paid vacation and would benefit the most from the proposed law.   

For the reasons outlined above, CSS urges the City Council to approve Intro 1609. 

http://www.cssny.org/publications/entry/expanding-workers-rights
https://www.cssny.org/news/entry/public-outreach-to-raise-awareness-paid-sick-time-new-york-city
https://www.cssny.org/news/entry/new-yorkers-need-a-vacation


December 16, 2019 
  

Re:      New York City Hospitality Alliance Testimony on 
Int. No. 1622, amending the Consumer Protection Law 

  
The New York City Hospitality Alliance is a not-for-profit trade association that represents 
thousands of eating and drinking establishments throughout the five boroughs. We offer the 
following cautionary comments regarding this well-intended legislation. 
  

1. Minor consumer transactions must be excluded from the new non-English language 
documents requirement 

  
The bill adds a new tenth category of deceptive trade practices enumerated under § 20-701, 
making it illegal for a business to provide a consumer with a document in English related to a 
consumer transaction if the transaction was primarily negotiated in a language other than English.  
  
This requirement would sweep restaurant receipts within its scope, which we sincerely hope is 
not the bill sponsor’s intention.  Consider the following examples: 
  
 A consumer who speaks Punjabi eats at a restaurant in Queens where he orders his meal 

from a waiter also speaks Punjabi.  At the end of the meal, he receives a bill in English. 
  

 A consumer orders a drink at a bar in Spanish from a bartender who understands Spanish 
and serves her the drink she ordered. The bartender runs her credit card and gives her the 
receipt, which is in English. 

  
 A Korean restaurant puts a sign in its window advertising a lunch special. The sign is in 

Korean, but the receipts printed by the cash register are in English. 
 
These scenarios and countless more are consumer transactions that take place hundreds of 
thousands of times a day in New York City.  Some POS systems, credit card machines and cash 
registers may only print bills and receipts in English, putting restaurants and bars in a difficult 
position, especially in a city like New York where so many languages are spoken. This 
requirement creates a strong disincentive against eating and drinking establishments speaking to 
customers in languages other than English (or the primary language at the business) to avoid the 
stiff per-consumer per-day penalties contemplated by the bill.  
  
The Council must make clear that minor consumer transactions under a certain dollar amount are 
excluded from this new non-English language documents requirement. 
  

2. Such a massive increase in potential fines must be accompanied by common-sense 
protections for small businesses 

  
The bill increases maximum fines from $500 to $3,500, but more importantly, it creates new 
provisions that consider each individual day of noncompliance and each individual consumer 
exposed to noncompliance as individual violations. 
  
Such draconian fines expose small businesses to bankruptcy for inadvertent violations.  We 
strongly stand in opposition to per-consumer per-day penalties, which are unnecessarily punitive 
and limitless in scope.  
  



If the Council does insist on such penalties, they must be accompanied by common-sense 
protections for small businesses.  We offer several: 
  
 No “gotcha” games.  Almost all the enumerated deceptive trade practice hinge on the term 

“material,” such as “failure to disclose all material exclusions.”  The term “material” is 
subjective by its nature, leaving the Department of Consumer Affairs with significant discretion 
to determine whether something is “material” or not on a case-by-case basis.  Given the 
massive new penalties contemplated by the bill, businesses should have the right to know in 
advance whether DCA believes a particular trade practice is compliant or not.  If a business 
submits a contemplated trade practice to DCA in writing in advance of its implementation, 
DCA should be required to respond within 30 days advising the business whether the practice 
is compliant with § 20-701.  That way, businesses can act with the confidence that DCA has 
given their plans approval.  This should not be a game of “gotcha.”   
  

 No retroactive application.  The legislation must expressly provide that it is not intended to 
apply retroactively, and only applies to trade practices that take place on and after the 
legislation’s effective date. 

  
 Cap on penalties.  Per-consumer per-day penalties expose small businesses to limitless 

fines.  There must be a maximum cap on a total fine, so that a violation does not put a small 
business out of business. 

  
 Warning and cure period on the non-English language documents requirement.  Even with 

the substantive changes we suggest in Point 1, any new substantive requirement such as this 
one should be accompanied by a warning, education, and cure period for first-time offenders. 

  
Thank you for your consideration. Please contact Andrew Rigie, Executive Director of the NYC 
Hospitality Alliance at arigie@thenycalliance.org or 212-582-2506 with comments or questions. 
  
Respectfully submitted, 
  
New York City Hospitality Alliance 
  
 NDREW RIGIE l EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR I NYC HOSPITALITY ALLIANCE 
  
212-582- 2506 l ARIGIE@THENYCALLIANCE.ORG I THENYCALLIANCE.ORG 
  
65 WEST 55th ST I SUITE 203A I NYC 10019 
  
Follow Us: Facebook I @THENYCALLIANCE ~ Follow Me: Facebook I @ANDREWRIGIE 

 

mailto:arigie@thenycalliance.org
mailto:ARIGIE@THENYCALLIANCE.ORG
http://www.facebook.com/thenycalliance
http://www.facebook.com/andrew.rigie
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           Retail, Wholesale and Department Store Union 

Stuart Appelbaum, President 
Jack C. Wurm, Jr., Secretary-Treasurer 

Joseph Dorismond, Recorder

New York City Council 

Committee on Consumer Affairs and Business Licensing 

Testimony Regarding Intro-1609 and Intro-1622 

December 16th, 2019 

 

The Retail, Wholesale and Department Store Union (RWDSU) represents 100,000 workers 

across the United States primarily in retail, grocery stores, food processing, car washes, 

healthcare, warehousing, building services, manufacturing and the public sector. We have 

approximately 25,000 members in New York City. 

 

I want to thank Councilmember Torres for introducing Intro-1609 and I would also like to thank 

the Chair of the Committee on Consumer Affairs and Business Licensing, Chairman Espinal for 

introducing Intro-1622 and for holding today’s hearing. 

 

The RWDSU is supportive of Intro-1609 and the positive impact it will have to strength workers’ 

rights and the enforcement of these rights in New York City. The Department of Consumer 

Affairs has a strong record for undertaking this important work. For the RWDSU, the licensing of 

car wash businesses by the Department has directly benefited our members who have historically 

experienced rampant levels of wage theft and exploitation. The licensing of ticket sellers and tour 

guides by the Department has also directly impacted RWDSU members by providing a regulatory 

framework to uphold industry standards. Furthermore, the enforcement of paid leave entitlements 

by the Department has benefited all workers throughout New York City. 

 

Changing the Department’s name to the ‘Department of Consumer and Worker Protection’, as 

well as designating that the Office of Labor Policy and Standards and Paid Care Division be 

housed within the Department, accurately reflects the Department’s important role in upholding 

workers’ rights and ensuring it will be an ongoing priority in years going forward. In addition, the 

changes to clarify onsite inspection authority and the ability to secure restitution will also serve as 

important shop-floor protections and enforcement mechanisms for workers throughout the city. 

The RWDSU is fully supportive of these changes. 

 

The RWDSU is also supportive of Intro-1622 to update the city’s Consumer Protection Law. It is 

critical that vulnerable populations, such as law income workers and immigrants, are protected 

from unfair and deceptive consumer practices. Updating the Consumer Protection Law to 

increase penalties and to cover modern communication businesses, particularly in the digital 

sphere, are positive changes that the RWDSU supports. 

 

Thank you for your time and consideration.  

 

For further information please contact the RWDSU Political Department at political@rwdsu.org 

or 212-684-5300. 

mailto:political@rwdsu.org


 

 

 
 

 

New York City Council 
 

Committee on Consumer Affairs and Business Licensing 
 

Intro 1609 – 2019: Changing the name of the Department of Consumer Affairs 
to the Department of Consumer and Worker Protection 

 
Testimony of 32BJ SEIU 

 
December 16 2019 

 
Submitted via email  

 
Thankyou committee chair Espinal and committee members for the opportunity to 
submit testimony on Intro 1609 of 2019. We are pleased to support the proposed 
change to department’s name. We also provide here a number of recommendations 
to further strengthen the operations of the Department.   
 
32BJ is proud to have championed a number of the laws overseen the department, 
including paid safe and sick leave, fair scheduling for fast food and retail workers, the 
$15 minimum wage, rights for freelancers and protections for displaced building 
service workers. The Department has demonstrated its effectiveness in enforcing 
these laws - many of which are pioneering pieces legislation that provide protections 
to workers in industries where labor rights are often neglected. 
 
We particularly wish to commend the department for its recent actions to enforce the 
city’s fair work week laws. The department filed a lawsuit in September against 
Chipotle for over $1 million in restitution for workers, and has successful negotiated 
settlements on behalf of more than 1000 workers with some of the nation’s largest 
fast food companies. These actions have given this nation leading law real teeth and 
made clear to fast food workers that the city has their back.  
 
It is only fitting for the department to change its name to include “worker protection”.   
The change makes clear that protecting workers’ rights is not a secondary function of 
the department, but one that is central to its mission and work. This clarity will assist 
both workers and businesses on a day-to-day basis by making it easier for people to 
identify the department and to understand its purpose when seeking assistance or 
engaging with it.   
 
To ensure the interest of workers continues to be upheld by the department, we ask 
that labor organizations be included among the organizations listed as relevant 
stakeholders with who the commissioner shall intentional communicate and share 
information with. The proposed text at page 7, line 18 should be amendment as 
follows:  

 
"facilitate the exchange and dissemination of information in consultation 
with city agencies, federal and state officials, businesses, employees, 



independent contractors, labor organizations, and nonprofit 
organizations working in the field of worker education, safety and 
protection"   

 

We also express our support for the recommended amendments to Intro 1609 made by A Better Balance 
regarding the procedures of the department and the office of administrative trials and hearings (OATH). 
These proposed changes will help to ensure workers are well informed of their rights and how their 
complaint is being handled, and that their interests are central throughout the investigative and litigation 
process. 
 
We again wish to thank you for your time and consideration of these comments, and for your contribution 
to improvements the City has made to workers’ rights in New York City. 
 
  
 

  






